
 GOLDEN SHORES FIRE DEPARTMENT

12950 OATMAN HIGHWAY

PO BOX 66

TOPOCK, ARIZONA  86436

REGULAR SESSION MINUTES

TIME:

3:30 PM
DATE:

MARCH 28, 2024
PLACE:
G.S.F.D. 12950 OATMAN HIGHWAY

1. CALL TO ORDER AT 3:30 PM
2. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

3. ROLL CALL OF BOARD MEMBERS:  Present:  Larry Addante-Chairperson, Joy Bancroft-Clerk, Clarence Christiansen, Steve Iverson, Patrick Gonzales.  Staff:  Chief Villamor and Administrative Secretary J Rose.  Absent: None.
4. PRESENTATION:  Saunders Company LTD Audit Fiscal Year 2022 – 2023 (telephonically).  Mr. Saunders provides a telephonic presentation of the Audit for Fiscal Year 2022 – 2023 per statute.  It is the opinion of the Auditors that the financials presented during the audit are correct and accurate according to the State and Government auditing standards.  Mr. Saunders asks if there are any questions pertaining to the audit from the Board.  There were no questions for Mr. Saunders from the Board.  Audit has been posted on the website.

5. CALL TO THE PUBLIC:  No questions or comments from the public at this time. 
6. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Approval of minutes regular session February 22, 2024.  No discussion.  Member Christiansen motions to approve the minutes from February 22, 2024.  Member Iverson seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.
7. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENTS/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Approval of February 2024 financial reports received from Mohave County and GSFD reconciled financials (Pages 1-37) generated from county reports.  No discussion.  Member Gonzales motions to approve the February 2024 financial reports.  Member Christiansen seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.  
8. REPORTS AND CORRESPONDENCE:  Fire chief report(s):  EMS/Fire calls February 2024.  Brief summary of general information/current events.  EMS calls/transports (30), interfacility transports (0), fire-related/mutual aid (7), MVA (0).  Chief Villamor we have ran on a lot more calls on I40 in the last few months. So be careful out there. Good news Topock 66 we did their final inspection. They have seven things on their punch list that we found that they need to fix, which is minor. And they met the water flows so they will be open shortly. And then assessed values. Were the only one in the whole county where our assessed values went down. So, I've got calls into the assessor’s office and we'll see. We don't understand. Everything else has been the same all the way along. And there's no reason for that. But apparently, they think so. That is, it. Thank you very much.
9. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENT/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Review, discussion, and appropriate action regarding update of JPA study.  Board discussion.  Chief Villamor the study came out and said we're $2.4 million in the hole if we all go together and the next few years progresses for worse.  As we go into 28-29 projected will be $3,223,000 in the hole. So, they're trying to figure out how to do it. Basically, most of them said this isn't going to work. They're trying to figure out why. So basically, you have Bullhead City, they're the highest wage in the whole county. This is a district and not a city. So, they figured they were the richest. They raised everybody's wages up and all our guys would get a raise to meet Bullheads wages. So that's part of the deal. And then we have other departments.  I think there's eight nine departments that are trying to all join together on this JPA all the way from Buckskin, Bullhead, Golden Valley, NACFD. I mean, they're all over. Big, big area. They all have different debt ratios. We have a loan for $160,000 and we've already made one payment on the used engine we got and that's the only thing we have going on. Our Retirement System is PSPRS, that is our state retirement system. There's an unpaid liability there. I don't really understand exactly how you get behind on that. But I guess as people retire out, I think we've only had one actually retired out but they're not collecting enough money to pay it, so we owe I believe is sitting around $85,000 - $90,000. Bullhead City was like $2.2 million in the hole. So, they have all this debt. And that's another thing that's driving this price up on our debt. And in that we're going to be to $4.4 million to $2.4 million in the hole and they haven't even figured in any capital. So that means that we can't go out and buy a new fire truck or get an ambulance. If it blows up, we need a new ambulance, the authority won't have it. So, they're working desperately to try to figure it out. But today's meeting where they were just okay, what do you want to do? They're talking about trying to change the whole thing up now and maybe do smaller regional areas. I want to see what it looks like. But if you do a regional area, basically you leave wages alone. But that destroys your labor deal. You're not going to get someone from Bullhead or Desert Hills to come up here and cover for a vacation. So, one of my guys takes a vacation day and someone comes here and gets paid our wages. They will want their wages.  So, that's not going to help us any. I'm still kind of hoping they figure it out. But right now, the numbers say black and white. Here are the copies and I didn't make a copy for everybody. You'll have to just look through it and pass it on. But that is what they're sending out. Today's another meeting.  Clerk Bancroft so is this from today's or the last meeting?  Chief Villamor it's the same. Nothing changed.  They are always reworking it.  But it's still not going to change. There's nothing you could do. Yeah, I mean, there's nothing you could shave. So, they're talking about okay, well, we have to leave our personnel the way they are, they're talking about not wanting to hire 12 more people through this JPA but we're not going to get any. So, I don't know how fair that is. But they got also 17 chiefs in there and they're going to try to move them around and take up lesser positions. But the only way they're going to save money is that if that Chief actually is gone and his wage is gone, and you hire someone lower. You're not going to save any money if you just take this guy and move him to a firefighter’s position and he still makes the same money that he was when he was chief.  So, I mean, yeah, there's a lot to think about.  I asked Pat Moore if he would come down during one of our board meetings and do a presentation so you’re not hearing it from me. But basically, it's the same you know, you could see that someone popped his bubble too, because he was really wanting this whole thing to work.  Clerk Bancroft I think it is too many districts.  Chief Villamor I don't know if it's too many districts. The problem is it's just too diversified. You're talking about our small district and what we serve is 28 square miles of fire and 102 square miles of EMS. So, our fire is basically these two square miles right here. And we got a little bit of the gas company we have some out at Topock. And that's all we get for our tax base. But these other districts got lots of property, their assessed value is way up there. When Bullhead is going to bring in $42 million into this project and we're going to bring $1 million and that's if they pay their taxes. They're also talking about the board stuff. Pat said today that his board definitely does not want just one person from each board. He goes if I put $42 million into the pot, I want more than one person I want more voice. I think that whoever you represent from Golden Shores has to be just as loud as Bullhead City. You know, and the problem is like we say we're so diverse. We have me and Cody that are the only ones who live in the district. We will always run to a call if they need extra help, or the second call comes in. When I worked for Fort Mojave, I drove home, when the call went out. Sorry I can't hear you.  But I hear Golden Shores though, because I live here and when they needed help, we went. So, there's a lot of stuff that is really different.  They have over 100 people in Bullhead, and we have six. We run on a fire with two people. They run on there with 10-12 people.  So, you know there's a difference. And when you bring one of their guys down here and go oh yeah, you have to go into this fire and it’s just you and your engineer that will be pumping the water. They don't understand that, and we've been doing it for so long. And believe me we want that third person on, but we can't afford it. Our budget doesn't do that for us. That's good unless you have questions.
10. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENT/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Review, discussion, and appropriate action regarding ARPA grant from the County for a new ambulance approved by Ron Gould.  Board discussion.  Clerk Bancroft this grant was already kind of in the works. And then a fire board member went to the Board of Supervisors meeting, and said we need an ambulance, can we have an ambulance. And Ron Gould at the end of the meeting said, sure, you can have an ambulance. So, I'm like, Oh my gosh. So, the fire board member was very happy. At the next meeting, the fire board member asked if we had a limit. And we do not have a limit. So, we have kind of like carte blanche to buy an ambulance. We didn't expect this to happen. But as it turns out, if this one goes through with the ARPA money, Ron Gould’s district has $8 million to spend. It just doesn’t hurt to ask.  So, anyway, we were awarded that grant to buy an ambulance. So, as it turns out, we have two brand new ambulances, we potentially will have. Renee Villamor only thing that I'm going to put a caveat on about the ARPA money is that it still needs to go through the board of supervisors. So, for people that haven't heard about the ARPA funds or don't understand, that's our COVID money.  If the county does not spend that COVID money it goes back. So, they are being encouraged to spend it. So, like the civic so it needs to put in for a generator. So, yes, we could end up with two brand new ambulances.
11. BOARD DISCUSSION/COMMENT/POSSIBLE ACTION RE:  Review, discussion, and appropriate action regarding Golden Shores fire Department Auxiliary Chairperson Renee Villamor to discuss CDBG grant.  Board discussion.  Renee Villamor in late January we got a flyer from the county about the CDGB grant. This is the community development block grant that is through the Arizona department of housing, which this grant is funded by the federal government. The federal government gives each state in their department of housing money. Each state then divvies up that money to all their counties. This particular grant is for lower income neighborhoods. It can be used for a multiple different things. They only will consider or so you had to go to a meeting in Kingman and at that point in time that's when we find out if we are already pre certified. Prior to this, we had no idea what our level of low income in our community was. When we showed up to Kingman, there were I believe seven communities which Oatman was one of them that already had pre certified because of their status when they did the US Census. So, when the US Census Information came in, they were already pre-determined to be low income and those communities if they had applied would not have had to go through this special survey that we are having to go through. And so, at that point in time, we filled out the application. The hope was we could get a new ambulance or at least the major portion of a new ambulance paid for by this grant. We were then in the beginning of March. We were picked and voted on by the county supervisors and our grant was one of the three that got picked. The Boys and Girls Club of Colorado River was also picked and a halfway house I believe was also picked. All three entities have to do this special survey. None of us are per our census, low income to meet the qualifications without contesting it. This block grant only comes around every two years. So, we all knew pretty much that this was going to have to happen if we got picked. We did not know at that point the extent of it. Different entities that have asked for the money have had to do different surveys. Some are just one area. For instance, just so you know Bullhead did this four years ago and got an ambulance. They had to go into their community and do the same exact thing we're having to do. That ambulance was slotted for a particular area, so they only had to survey that particular neighborhood. And that ambulance forever has to stay in that neighborhood it cannot move, that is part of their grant. So, we are going by the Department of Development and the housing department. We're going by their timeline. We have nothing to do with the dates. The flyers and everything have all been supplied by the county. Last minute we went to a training yesterday. The county is going to have a town hall with the county here on Wednesday night and that just got approved. So, what we have to do, and I know there's a lot of confusion, and I didn't have a lot of answers because we didn't get the paperwork until the Arizona Department of Housing certified everything that they provided us at the training yesterday. And now we have the documents, we know what's on the survey. We know how to get the survey so with that being said, you guys have copies of that survey, you have basically a script and you have a letter from the county explaining they are the entity needing this information. The script cannot be changed, this is the script that is provided by the Department of Housing, word for word with what must be said. We are hoping at the town hall that we will get the majority of people coming to the town hall so that we can give them the paperwork, and there's going to be less door to door. There was no other way to do this survey. In the past, this is how they got the information by having a town hall.  The people come to you, and you give them the survey and basically, they fill the survey out and put it in a box. So, we have a script that basically just says, you know, we're representing the fire department, is this the owner or the person in that residence, head of the household and explains why we're doing this survey. There is another letter from the county which I gave you guys my copy explaining what the survey is and why they need it. And it basically says they are the entity getting this information. We are the conductors of getting the information. The survey only needs two things filled out on it, for it to count. Those two things are: does your total household income fall in between these guidelines. And how many people are in the household. That's it. That's what we need. Then you have demographic information if you want to provide it. That is completely optional. You do not have to provide it for it to count, which is the ages of the members in the household.  Is there anybody in your household that is disabled, is the household a female head of household? Those are completely optional, as is printing and signing the form. You don't have to sign it.  If somebody signs it automatically before this even goes anywhere. It gets separated. Your signature comes off of this piece of paper and it goes in a completely different folder. There is no way to match this paper to anybody. There is no identifying information. And then all these documents go back to the county. Then that paper becomes a tally sheet. The tally sheet goes to the Arizona department of housing as long as we come up with 174, 51%, we are certified for this $133,000 grant. So, our goal is that the grant is going to pay for the ambulance. There is not going to be out of pocket to the district, whatever is over that $133,000 the auxiliary can go up to $50,000 more than that $133,000 from the CDBG grant. These smaller ambulances are in that range of that grant to pay for 100% of it. And there is not going to be a cost to anybody. It's going to come from that money alone. The door to door had to be verified or had to be authorized and certified by the Arizona department of housing. So, they pick the days. We go Thursday, we go Saturday. And we go on Tuesday. After the nineth, I have to have all of the documents in the envelopes and everything else and then I have to get them to Kingman and at that point in time we are done with this grant. And then the county uses their procurement, and they go to bid for our ambulance. So, we kind of get to sit back and just wait and they do all the work for that point in time. I had to take the whole community, all of the properties with or without buildings because we go all the way to Oatman. Then what the county did was they took it down to actual parcels that had structures on them and then they put it in a randomizer, and they split it out and they told the randomizer they needed 454 parcels.  And of those 454 parcels I have to have 341 households respond and like I said our magic number is 174. Now, what they explained is some parcels or some residents could have multiple surveys, because I can show up in it could be something that somebody's renting out and there could be two tenants in that house. Those two tenants each would fill out a form if they wanted to. The only hiccup we have right now is they thought that they pulled out all of the vacant lots. I spent the last 24 hours going through this paper and there are actually 115 parcels that are on the paper that are actually vacant lots. So, they have to now go in and regenerate a backup for those 115 that were excluded. There are people on this list that have a house and have a house next door. So, there are two structures it has to go by living structures. There's a lot with a tenant on it and somebody is in that house. They told us we count them. It is like I said completely random. Clerk Bancroft if I could just add one little thing to the survey. They accept whatever you put in the survey. Nobody checks it. Nobody verifies what you wrote. It goes all by what you put in the survey.  Renee Villamor I want to emphasize this. I am by no means asking anybody to take this piece of paper and put on it that you are low income. If you are not low income. I want to make that very clear. That we are by no means asking for somebody to do something that is not right. Because as much as I want this ambulance, I also don't want to be accused of lying, cheating, stealing from the government anything I want it to be done correctly.  Clerk Bancroft I just don’t want people to fret over it.  Chairperson Addante people need to remember it is your annual income not what you have in the bank.  Renee Villamor Hatch did this. They wanted a water treatment system with a backup generator and everything. They were in the same situation we are in.  We just need to certify we're 50%.  Hatch did the special survey and found out they were 80%.  The reason why there is a difference is because when the US Census people came around, we had an error of over 20%. We could have very well certified that we were in that 50% range when the US Census came around, but knowing I live here I know how many people have chain link fences. I know how many people have dogs. Trust me. I am concerned about how I am going to get this many people if they don't come to me by going around and putting bobby pins or something on somebody's fence. With a little thing that says hey, call me.  I'll meet you at the fire department or anywhere. I just need this to be done. You know, I understand when people show up at your house.  But it can’t be put in the mail. The survey can’t be left on the fence, but we have a door tag that can be left on the fence.  And we have to print them. The whole expense of doing this survey is on the auxiliary. They gave me little door tags that I can print that can go on somebody's fence that says hey, you know you were chosen. Please contact me. Let me get you a survey. It will take two seconds of your time to fill it out.  Clerk Bancroft so if you have neighbors who are somebody that's elderly that won't understand if you could help to get them to understand that would be helpful. Renee Villamor and just to be transparent here. Normally what they do is just check and balance. So, we have the list. We have to put did we achieve the survey on the first trip do we need to go back it's basically just a check and balance. Did I give that person a survey and did I get the survey back? Normally what they would do is just say owner number I'm going up to owner number one house. I would put a number one on that survey and I would go through my spiel here's your survey.  They fill the survey out I leave. We wanted absolutely no identifying markers, in case because of the whole situation of just everyone feeling so uneasy about this. We wanted nothing on it. The only thing I have to do with this survey is put yes, I achieved it because I went there. They gave me the survey back and we're done. The survey goes in an envelope. We don't even know other than quick glance and is there a checkmark.  Then go on to the next person. So, there's absolutely nothing that would identify you. You know, unless we all know Mother Hubbard lives in the community. She pulled the paper out and there's 22 kids on it. But again, I'm not looking at these papers after we're done. They're going to go to Kingman.  And the county is going to take them out and they're going to separate them and they're going to tally, and everyone becomes a tally mark and that’s it.  Karen Boyer asks so small chance that the ambulance is less than $133,000.  What do you do with the leftovers?  Renee Villamor, we don't get it. We know that we get up to $133,000.  I got the max award of this grant everyone else I think the Boys and Girls Club only got $72,000 that housing only got like $50,000 but then they were awarded the huge Arizona state grant that I want to say was like $100,000 or something like that, and that was a totally different grant. We'll load that ambulance up to $133,000.  A person asks if the money will go through the auxiliary.  Renee Villamor the auxiliary is the one that applied for the grant and is doing the leg work of the grant. I am not the recipient of the grant. I do not own, and I will not own, nor will the auxiliary own the ambulance. The ambulance is the fire districts ambulance. Technically the money doesn't even go to the district. The ambulance comes to the district.  The county purchases the ambulance.  A person asks is that money considered in the budget for the fire department.  Chief Villamor no because we will not get the money.  Renee Villamor and if the ambulance is over that $133,000, the auxiliary pays the county the money doesn't come from them. We have to pay the county directly and then the county takes all the funds and gets the block grant money. And then that goes to whoever made the ambulance.  Member Gonzales let's say you sell the old ambulances. Where does that money go?  Chief Villamor that money goes back to the district. 
12. CALL TO THE PUBLIC:  A person of the public asks if burn permits are being given out or is it the wrong time of season?  Chief Villamor no, we'll get burn permits out. We still go out and look at them.  Public how would I go about being able to apply for one what do I just come down here.  Chief Villamor just call us, and we go out and check them.
13. FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS:  JPA Update.  Chief Evaluation.
14. ADJOURNMENT:  No further business.  Motion for adjournment of regular session meeting at 4:25 PM made by Member Christiansen.  Member Iverson seconds the motion.  Motion unanimously carried.
Larry Addante, Board Chairperson


Joy Bancroft, Clerk of the Board
NEXT REGULAR SESSION MEETING TO BE HELD ON THURSDAY, APRIL 25, 2024, AT 3:30 PM.

AGENDA NOTICE POSTED 24 HOURS PRIOR TO THE MEETING IN THE THREE DESIGNATED LOCATIONS.
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